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NURSING EDUCATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

Monday, October 20, 2014 2014
8:00-10:00 a.m.
Clark College at WSU, Room 124
Members Present:, Cheryl Snodgrass, Committee Chair, PeaceHealth SW Medical Center; Vicki Scheel, Vice Chair, Ft. Vancouver Convalescent Center; Lori Hutchison, HCR Manor Care Salmon Creek; Deborah Bernal, Gentiva Health Services; Renee Hoeksel, PhD, RN, WSU-Vancouver; Erin Schmidt, PeaceHealth SW Medical Center; Kate Williams, Legacy Salmon Creek Hospital; Gail Helland-Weeks, PeaceHealth SW Medical Center; Wendy Jones, Ft. Vancouver Convalescent Center; Linda Eddy, WSU-Vancouver; Lida Dekker, WSU-Vancouver
Members Absent:  Pat McClure, WSNA; Erin Robbins, Legacy Healthcare Salmon Creek; Natalie Burke, Legacy Healthcare Salmon Creek; Sandy Heresa, Kaiser Permanente; Denise Fall, MSN RN, Legacy Salmon Creek; Dave Brantley, Manor Care
Clark College: Cindy Myers, Director, Nursing; Patti Bergland, NAC Program Director; Laurie Brown, Professor; Rosemary Sievila, Professor; Ethel Reeves, Instructor; Terri Nosack, Instructor; Angie Marks, Professor; Susan Nieman, Instructor; Linda Valenzuela, Instructor; Mary Ellen Peirce, Instructor; Blake Bowers, Dean, Business & Health Sciences; Shelley Ostermiller, Health Occs & Ed Advising Div. Mgr; Rachele Bakic, Interim Director, Academic Services; Andreana DiGiorgio, Secretary Sr., Advisory Committees

Committee Chair, Cheryl Snodgrass, called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m. and introductions were made. 
Review of the Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The committee took a few moments to look over the May 19, 2014 meeting minutes. A motion was made to approve the minutes as written. The motion was seconded and unanimously carried.
Office of Instruction Update 
Interim Director of Academic Services, Rachele Bakic introduced herself and began with the advisory committee website & updated handbook – She told the committee that Clark College has a new web content manager and showed members how to navigate from the main page of the Clark website to the advisory websites. The committee handbook has been updated with new information. She said they can find the member nomination form on page 12 of the handbook. Members can nominate using the form or call or email Andreana to begin the new member process.

Perkins funding award. This year the college was awarded $608,925 in Perkins funding. Rachele explained that Perkins dollars help fund CTE curriculum development and revision, advising, tutoring, disability support services and computer lab support for CTE students. Of those dollars, approximately $32,214 in summer curriculum projects was awarded.  Due to a decrease in funding level and the commitment to fund other initiatives, there are no Perkins equipment dollars this year. 

Worker retraining award. The award was $1,023,198.  Most of the funding supports faculty salaries, instructional techs, financial aid and advising support.

Credit for Prior Learning (CPL). – Rachele reported that the focus of CPL is on course challenges and reviewing incoming industry certifications. Students may be assessed through various processes that will determine the degree to which learning outcomes have been met. She said students will be charged a flat fee of 
$255 for course challenges. This will primarily benefit students taking 3, 4, 5 or 6 credit hour courses. Students requesting a course challenge for a 1 or 2 credit hour course will not realize the financial benefit but may realize time savings. Rachele said that a major difference in this and the previous way Clark “waived” courses is that this program will ensure the course(s) are listed on the students’ transcripts with a “pass/fail”. She asked members if they have employees who would like to return to school and want to see what certifications or perhaps life experiences they might receive credit for, to have them contact Kim Marshel, Associate Director of Credit Articulation, at 360-992-2358 or kmarshall@clark.edu.
Advisory Committee Recognition event – Rachele announced that the College is planning an advisory member recognition breakfast on March 18, 2015 from 7:30—9:00 a.m. Regional economist Scott Bailey will be guest speaker and will give an economic report on the state of Washington and also our region. She told the members to be watching for more information in the coming weeks.

Director/Division Chair Report
Director of Nursing, Cindy Myers, started off by announcing that Angie Marks has accepted the position of Nursing Department Chair. Cindy went on to say that hiring remains a challenge for both tenure track and part-time positions. She is looking to the community partners for assistance in helping to fill the open part time instructor position. If a member knows of a fellow employee or staff member who would like to teach part-time please have them send their contact information to Cindy. Cindy announced that currently, 50% of the part time faculty hold a  master’s degree in Nursing; she has recently been informed that a couple of part-time faculty have applied and been accepted to graduate school. 
Staff update. Last year two tenure-track positions were posted in the Nursing Department.  Mary Ellen Pierce has filled one of those; the other, a Simulation/ Lab Coordinator and Instructor remains open.  Rosemary Sievila has stayed in this position part time, but does plan to retire at the end of the academic year. Patty Bergland introduced herself as the Director of the Nursing Assisting NAC program. Cindy said that the NAC program can have up to 240 students so they are looking for a program coordinator to assist Patti with administrative duties.
Instructional Council Update (IC). Instructional Council is a decision making body at Clark and was comprised of Unit Deans, Office of Instruction personnel and one director. Cindy said that a few months ago the Vice President of Instruction, Tim Cook expanded this group to include other directors at Clark, including Cindy. She said that she can now be a voice in that group. Blake mentioned that the Business and Health Sciences unit, which includes Allied Health, is unique in that they have a larger amount of directors which could potentially create a voting block so the council is reviewing that. 

Winter 2015 selection data. Cindy said this information was posted on the nursing website by Shelley Ostermiller and had 118 applicants. Cindy said this is a great number of qualified applicants to work with. They will also select some alternates because invariably some of the accepted students elect not to enter the program. They are 98 qualified applicants for spring. 

Testing Platform research. Angie Marks reported that there were some security issues with the Canvas testing product. It turned out that Canvas was not compatible with the virtual digital lab system. However, Canvas did some updates, the security issues have been fixed and they are continuing to do testing but are still keeping an eye on these and other issues. 
Electronic Health Record (EHR) – Cindy reported that NEEHR Perfect is the new EHR software program they have chosen. She said it’s close to the EPIC software. Rosemary Sievila said it is similar to what the VA system uses (Vista). Instructors are now orienting to the system and beginning to utilize it. Students will have access to the system for the academic school year. Susan Niemen is an instructor using NEEHR Perfect. This system allows us to use the Pyxis machine. She said that Pharmacy Tech will be able to use this with the Pyxis machine. Blake added that this is a one-year pilot program and is very expensive. It has costs $25K just to implement this new software. This is a one-year contract, and after that Clark will analyze and decide if it’s working well for Nursing. 
ACEN Focus Visit – fall 2014. Cindy reported that two credits were added to the overall program; one in mental health and a one credit Capstone. The ACEN Accreditors now want to come back for a focused visit and 
take a look. Dr. Vest is scheduled to visit in spring of 2015. Cindy mentioned that Walla Walla recently lost their accreditation because of the percentage of Master’s degree instructors who did not have a major in nursing. She went on to say that our nursing program is still in non-compliance with Standard 2. Two of our three faculty are in a master’s program now. She said that the third instructor chose not to get her Master’s because she plans to retire within the next three to four years. Cindy added that to her communication to the ACEN board and the follow up report got approved. National accreditors are very serious about this. Walla Walla has since been reinstated. WSU has streamlined their master’s in nursing program and there has been a reduction in credits.
The College will now be actively looking to adopt the nursing direct transfer agreement (DTA/MRP) that has been vetted by the state. 
Terry Nosack said this year the Student Nurse Association of Clark College (SNACC) officers decided to put on a six hour event for student orientation—presented as a round robin information session including navigation of the program, professionalism, a tour, and how to be more successful. This was very well received and Terry said they will do this again. Ethel Reeves, a first quarter nursing instructor, said students seemed less anxious and seemed much more grounded. Linda Eddy suggested writing this up and publishing it. Another suggestion was made to offer this tool to beginning students as an Insider’s Guide to First Quarter.

Loving Kindness Workshop. Terri passed around a flyer about a six hour workshop by Mitzi Forbes, PhD, RN. They previously did a short version of this. This will cover developing and how to tap into goodwill, kindness, and warmth and empathy towards others. Terry will send the electronic version of the flyer to Andreana to forward to the committee members. 
At this time the committee took a break.

When the meeting resumed, Blake announced to the members that Clark College has purchased 13 acres at exit 13 off I-5. He said that this north county area is going to boom in the next few years. He said that they are 90% certain that all of Allied Health will be moved to that building, minus Dental Hygiene. Construction will begin 
2017-18. Planning and design will begin this fall. Eventually this land could hold about six to seven buildings total with retail included. Blake said a retail pharmacy like Walgreens could go in and they could support the Pharmacy Tech program. 
Work Plan:

Lab updates. 

1. NAC lab wash station. They now have a full sized washer and dryer in the lab. There is still a need for a second sink in the NAC Classroom. Blake said he is meeting with the building administrator regarding a new sink for the classroom. It might be necessary to displace some cabinetry, however, it should not be too expensive or involved. 
2. Skills lab.  Cindy said that the following is in the initial stages. Washington State would like to use the Skills Lab to train their students in the evening. They need a simulation lab facility so Clark could maybe rent out the space in the evening. She said WSU-V previously used OHSU but it’s very hard for the students to get to. If the committee doesn’t have any concerns, she and Blake would like to move this forward. A motion was made to support the discussion for WSU to potentially use the skills lab. The motion was seconded and unanimously passed. 
3. NAC Program – I-BEST. Patti Burgland- Nursing Assistant at Clark College offers an I-Best course for students. Adult Basic Education (ABE) and English as a Second Language (ESL) area has gone 
Through a large transition and recruitment for the program diminished. There were only six students for the program and so the course had to be pulled for fall quarter. Blake said there is a population here that really needs this class. These are students that are struggling in life. These students are not diminished in ability, rather they may lack in confidence. He said Clark is an open access institution for our community and he’s concerned about this cancellation. Blake said he is committed and will continue to work on this. Clark’s NAC is more expensive than other programs. 
Rosemary Sievila- cost for some equipment is high, maybe a two-year maintenance contract. Speight’s funds? Blake said the money that was used for the North County land was Anderson Funds and these are no available. Blake said that they have gone to the executive cabinet and were told that after one year other funding will need to be located for equipment repair, etc. Also, the State Board for Technical Community Colleges ... Spending the fees in a timely fashion. Need a plan to spend the fees taken in. State can come in and take the funds if spending is not done or spending plan is not documented. 

1. Provide input into continued course and program outcomes assessment implementation. Still working on assessment program. They are doing a project every year to help measure the outcomes. The end goal is to have a big rubric that will help them look all the way through the sections of the students’ portfolio and assessing outcomes that way. Cindy reminded the committee that Vickie Scheel offered to be a committee of one and is available to be involved in this work.
2. Recruit additional nursing staff to serve on the advisory committee to ensure a 50% employee/50% employer balance that is required by state guidelines. Cheryl reported that there are 11 voting members on the committee, with six employer and five employee representatives. She has reached out to four people that did not come at all last year. We will drop them if we don’t hear from them. Cheryl asked members to again, reach out to potential members. One member offered someone’s name from Community Home Health & Hospice.
3. Ensure that high-technology equipment is maintained in the nursing program. Already discussed. Rosemary shared the program is up to date on high end fidelity simulators. The latest purchase was the HER software. In good shape for now. There is a need for a maintenance on the high end fidelity simulators. She is currently looking at getting a 2 year maintenance plan and recently sent a request to Cindy. Blake said that because the Anderson Funds were used for the property purchase up north, those funds are no longer available to the CTE programs for equipment. They went to the Executive Cabinet and let them know that after one year, other funds need to be identified otherwise the quality of instruction may suffer. 
4. Laundry—CCW. Have a full size washer and dryer now.
Old Business

Statewide Nursing DTA/MRP. Cindy told the committee that Angie Marks has been the chair of the Clark College subcommittee who is exploring a direct transfer agreement. This is a statewide transfer degree that has been adopted by many colleges and universities across Washington. Angie explained that this will streamline the process for students to get their BSN. This shouldn’t have a huge impact on students, rather this will help streamline a common core model.  She said students will be able to do their prerequisites in one year, do their ADN Nursing program in two years and then transition straight into a university to do their last year. Students will be able to get their BSN in 4 years. Clark is close to making a decision to move forward on this. Many departments are on board and now the ball is in Nursing’s hands, who is looking at curriculum to figure out how to do this. A decision will be made later this month. Lower Columbia got approved this week. Cheryl asked and Angie announced that the anticipated implementation date is fall of 2016. 

New Business

NCLEX Pass Rates. Cindy turned it over to Terri Nosack. She reminded the members that they use the Health Education Systems, Inc. (HIS) National Council Leisure Exam (NCLEX) predictor to measure pass rates. …   Last fall 2013 the HSI predictor showed 856 with 90% first time pass rate. Winter was at 922 with a 90% pass rate and spring was 905 with 90% pass rate again. Now they’re waiting to see how July-September has turned out. Cindy said the state just offered a presentation on test writing. It was very well attended and very helpful. 
Cindy would like to have the Clark faculty attend next time. She also reported that the NCLEX is going international and Canada is coming on board. 
NAC Pass Rates. 

Cindy reported that the NAC pass rate was 83%. 

Cindy passed around a flyer with information for nursing students about Ebola. She will forward it to faculty to distribute to their students. 
She reminded the members of the March 18 advisory member recognition breakfast.
Cheryl summarized the meeting and asked when the committee would like to meet again. After some discussion, they decided that Monday, February 23, 2015, 8:00 am to 10:00 am will be the next meeting. 
Cheryl and Cindy thanked the committee members for attending this meeting and in participating in this work. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:01 a.m.
Prepared and submitted by Andreana DiGiorgio
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